
throughout Quebec. The pan-québécoise event 
took place in Hull, and the Institute worked 
with the organizers in the design of a category 
of exhibits on science and peace.

A joint project with the Division of the Uni­
versity Extension and Community Relations of 
the University of Victoria resulted in the taping 
of a television show to be broadcast on the 
Knowledge Network in British Columbia, as 
well as a teaching guide for the programme, 
and a full-day workshop for the public. The 
subject involved many of the issues raised in 
Peace in Our Time?, the Director's Annual 
Statement of January 1990.

The Institute developed a joint project with 
the Canadian Bureau for International 
Education and helped organize seminars on 
Canada and the United Nations on three uni­
versity campuses. The first seminar took place 
in March at Acadia University in Wolfville, 
Nova Scotia.

Schools, Teachers and Students 
Institute staff continued to work with high 
school teachers and students. Through a joint 
project with the Council for Canadian Unity, 
the Institute contributes $50,000 per year

Public Programmes

From left to right: Hélène Samson, Veronica Suarez, 
Jill Tansley, Dick Seldenthuis, Gabrielle Mathieu, 
Bradley Feasey, Veronica Baruffati, Michael Bryans, 
Nancy Gordon
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towards the operation of the Terry Fox Centre. 
Each week during the academic year, the 
Centre brings to Ottawa 130 high school 
students from across Canada. A part of their 
programme is devoted to the study of issues of 
peace and security. CIIPS designed and con­
tinues to implement that section of the weekly 
schedule. During the winter of 1991, the pro­
gramme was redesigned to focus on the war in 
the Persian Gulf, a subject of great interest to 
the students.

Institute personnel spoke at professional 
development days for high school teachers in 
Gander, Edmonton. Barrie, Stoney Creek, 
Ottawa, Alexandria, Cobourg, Toronto. They 
also led discussions amongst groups of students.

The Teachers’ Handbook on Peace and 
Securin' was distributed widely in 1990-91. 
Separate inserts were developed for several 
provinces to illustrate how the Handbook can 
best be used in each provincial curriculum, 
and preparations continue for the translation, 
distribution and promotion of a French- 
language version. Factsheets, short publica­
tions geared mainly for high school audiences, 
were published on the following topics: 
International Law and the World Court, La 
Francophonie, and The Commonwealth.

Exchanges
The Institute continued an exchange pro­
gramme with the Institute for the USA and 
Canada in Moscow. Stephen Page of Queen’s 
University, Edward McWhinney of British 
Columbia. Robert Boardman of Dalhousie 
University and Michael Bryans of CIIPS 
visited the Soviet Union during the year. We 
received Olga Shapyrina, Sergei Molotchkov, 
and Arkady Cherkasov. Each Soviet visitor
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